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The Gift of Teachers

“Teaching is the noblest, most unselfish, most honorable profession.”

-Leonard Bernstein


From our earliest days we have all been in the presence of a teacher who has awakened us to a new world. The classroom in which we learned was often in our family, a school, our neighborhood or on a memorable journey. But wherever it was we are still able to recall with brilliant clarity that gifted teacher of whom Leonard Bernstein speaks.

The joyous sound of her voice in praise of our new awakening, or a sweeping gesture with his gentle hands that encourages us to reach deep within ourselves. They are here now. Each one of them inspires us to reach beyond ourselves to the heart of discovery. Two such teachers still remain in contact with me even though it has been many decades since I last saw either one of them, but their lessons are as clear as ever. 

“If you can touch it, you can catch it.” With those mystical words of light thrown in a tight spiral across Ripley Road Playground so that everything came to a halt, Turk changed my life. He wasn’t speaking to me, but whatever he did or said in the presence of us younger kids we embraced as truth.  

Turk was a gifted, soft-spoken athlete who lived in our Dorchester neighborhood and strove for excellence in all that he did. Indeed there his name was one Sunday morning in the Boston newspapers sports section. He had been chosen as all city football player for everyone to see. But for us he was our hero first, the one we all aspired to be, and now the whole world knew why.

There was a day, one Saturday morning never to be forgotten at Ripley Road that explained the secret of who he was. A pick-up football game was about to begin when he
glanced over in my direction and nodded for me to play with him and some of his older teenage friends. It was an invitation to join them on the fields of Mount Olympus and my goal was to listen and learn, but most especially not to do anything out of turn that would make him regret his decision.

During the game Turk threw a clean, sharp pass to Billy B, one his closest friends that he bobbled and dropped. Without missing a beat, an embarrassed Billy began spouting off a hundred and one reasons why he didn’t catch the ball, none of which included that it was his fault. Without saying a word, Turk ran over to the dropped ball and picked it up. He then turned to his friend as he held the ball out to him like a sacred relic and began speaking in a way that brought everything to complete silence. Nobody moved or breathed.

“No excuses, Billy. I don’t want to hear about why you dropped it. If you can touch it, you can catch it. That’s all you need to remember. That’s all it’s about. That’s all it’s ever about. You touch it, you can catch it.” With that he flipped the ball back to Billy, as he smiled, “Come on, let’s play some ball.” 

That was it…nothing more was said. But those words were engraved deep within me for the rest of my life. It became a mantra in all the sports I ever played or coached by inspiring me to strive for excellence. Over the next few years I lost contact with Turk, but his spirit always showed up for every one of my games. 

But of even deeper value was how that teaching moment also guided me to strive for excellence in so many other fields of learning and creating. With each new venture I could hear the echo of his words ringing across the years from Ripley Road helping me to realize that if I can touch it, I can indeed catch it. No dream ever needed to be out of my reach again. The only goal was simply to reach out and touch it. Everything else followed from that.

Those words accompanied me the following year when I began Cathedral High School in Boston far away from my safe, familiar neighborhood in a new learning environment with the Sisters of Saint Joseph. A track record of poor grades in public schools had its own label of shame attached to it, but now the burden became even heavier.  

For a “good” Catholic boy to fail academically was bad enough, but now it had the moral weight of sin attached to it. If I couldn’t maintain minimum standards because I failed to make use of my God given gifts, I would be cast into the everlasting fires…or at least expelled and returned to public high school in disgrace. At that point in my life I wasn’t sure which was worse.

With that foreboding shadow following me I entered the freshman classroom of Sister Mary Lauras, who stood motionless and expressionless in front of her desk. Behind her on the blackboard written in perfect penmanship was her name, and beneath that the letters, Amo. I was in a new country with a language that made no sense to me at all. If I couldn’t even maintain minimal grades in public school with my native language of English, what chance did I stand with this?

As I sat there terrified in the endless moments before she spoke, a distant echo from Ripley Road with the faint whisper of Turk’s voice brushed against me. I let my breath out for the first time in what seemed to be an eternity as Sister Lauras began to speak.

She was ageless and radiant as she introduced herself inviting us to join her in pronouncing this word and others from the ancient language of Latin. We followed her as she led us with patience and good humor down the path of how to pronounce each one. Then she transformed the whole experience of learning and living as she awakened us to what this unique word, amo meant. 

 “Boys and girls, it is not enough to simply learn how to pronounce this word in Latin. You must truly understand what it means so that it will guide your life in everything you do from this point on. This will help you to become friends with each other, and to strive for what is important in your life. It is at the heart of all that you are and ever will be.  

“So please repeat with me together, amo, amas, amat, amamus, amatis, amant. And now join me in saying what it means. I love, you love, he loves/she loves, we love, you love, they love. That’s fine for the first time boys and girls but let’s try it again. I’m sure we’ll be able to say it perfectly, the more we all try together.”

So affirming and comforting was her manner it created an air of ease within the other students and me. I wasn’t sure I understood all that she was saying, but it created a desire to learn in a way that I had never experienced. “Hey, Turk I think I can touch it.”

As our first lesson came to a close, Sister Lauras placed the book on her desk as she leaned forward saying,  “Tonight will be the only night you won’t have to bring your Latin book home with you, boys and girls. But your homework tonight will be on everything we talked about in class. Your assignment is to go home and learn how to say amo in Latin, and most important of all to understand what it really means. And your homework for the rest of your life is to learn how to live this word of love.”

From that day on, my primary goal in the freshman year was to impress Sister Lauras in what I was learning through my grades, believing that would demonstrate I understood what she was trying to teach us. But over the many years since then I realize there was so much more to it than that simplistic observation. And now I keep returning to the true challenge of that first assignment by learning how to translate love into action as her most important lesson of all. 

Following my early studies with Turk and Sister Lauras there were many other memorable teachers over the years that opened new doors in me with equal passion and care. Oftentimes I have the fantasy of gathering them all together in one setting where they could sit and share some tea and stories of their students’ lives. At that setting I can also imagine introducing them to Mary B, another gifted teacher I was fortunate to meet who touched countless people through her ninety-six years with the joy of learning.  

My initial introduction to her was through the following invitation from her sisters. “You are cordially invited to join us at our monthly luncheon on May 17 at 12 Noon at The Meadows to learn about the joy and mission of The Sewing Sisters. For several years we have devoted our lives to creating clothes with care for children in need, and we look forward to sharing our stories from these children and their families.”


In my role as a community educator I was often asked to attend a variety of functions, but this one had an air of charm about it that felt hard to resist. Their name, The Sewing Sisters evoked images from another era when the world seemed quieter and more respectful. How could I refuse to enter into that circle of gentility where the art of conversation and friendship was so highly valued?

The memories from that luncheon still remain vivid with the kindness that flowed among the women. In the rhythm of conversation during the meal, members offered a rich helping of stories about their families and their lives, as well as a genuine curiosity about my work with people and schools in the community.

When the meal was finished their founder, Mary B, rose to speak about their commitment to be of service to people in need, and how it was a continuation of what their careers had been prior to coming to this new home. Within moments she began to weave an enchanting tale about her Sewing Sisters and their friendship with each other that was both delightful and touching.

It soon became clear that I was in the presence of an inspired storyteller, and for me there is no greater joy in life. Although my work as a community educator is richly fulfilling, my true calling – at the heart of all that I do in work, friendships and family - is that of a seanchie, a Celtic storyteller. It has been an honor to follow this path of tellers from around the world who for thousands of years have gathered together the thread of life-giving tales that create a tapestry in celebration of community.

While listening to Mary B at the luncheon, the seeds of a life-long friendship were planted which soon blossomed into many shared reflections over the next few years. I was often touched by how she could, at one moment, tell a quiet and tender story about her grandmother’s life in the nineteenth century, and how that experience shaped her own view of life. Then later in that same conversation, she could speak of injustices past and present that could still stir up an outrage in her with a wish to be marching on the picket lines again.


Was it any wonder that in her youth she became a teacher? She was a loving guide who taught so many how to learn, how to wonder and how to take pleasure in discovering the newness of life. For over forty years she opened minds and hearts to undiscovered worlds and possibilities as a public school teacher. Now even though retired for over thirty years she still invited people to “Stop, look and listen.”

When people met Mary B for the first time, they soon experienced a memory of a favorite teacher from school or some other life experience that sprang to life again. This often sparked precious memories that they shared with her, who in turn gave them each her full attention in response.


The magic of each visit with Mary B was that it re-awakened memories of a dear one who saw you for who you were and what you wanted to be. At the same time, she brought back a treasured joy to you by sharing an experience from her own life as she had when I first met her.


After each meeting I would drive away wondering how the next time I could invite all my family and friends to join me. My wish was for each of them to experience this gifted woman of ninety-two years, who would welcome them in with a cup of love and kindness. She then would follow that up with a story or two that would fill them with the simple joy of being alive.

For me it was always such a joy to visit with Mary B because we always shared a rich exchange of new tales. But today’s meeting had been initiated by a recent phone call from her. “Darling, I want to let you know that I’ve been in the midst of making some important decisions. As much as I want to stay here, I believe it’s time to move on. I’m ready for a change, dear. Besides, Iris is gone now, and it’s not quite the same without her. 

“Sure I’ll miss all my dear friends, but it will be enjoyable to be living with my son, Donald again since he is alone too. It’s where I need to be. Please make sure you drop over one last time before I go.”
Now standing there with Mary in her living room I could feel my sadness with her decision. The reality of it settled in even more deeply as I was surrounded by packing boxes, some taped and ready for shipping, others empty and waiting to be filled with more of her life’s memories. Multi-colored drapes from the windows decorated the backs of chairs. On the couch rested a collection of photos and opened albums with images of family gatherings and groups of smiling children gathered around their Mrs. B in her classroom.

The entire collection of her life’s belongings waited in anticipation to be shipped southward to her son’s home in New Jersey, where she would soon join them. In the midst of all this chaos, Mary B stood glowing as though she were hosting one of her famous dinner parties. Gracious as ever, she smiled and gave me some final assignments of whom and what in the community needed follow up attention. 

“Listen, darling, the last thing you can do for me is to help The Sewing Sisters. They  really enjoy providing for children and families. So remember that when the holidays come around. You can help them make arrangements for that.” 

Although I could understand and appreciate her decision to move back with her son, I felt the loss of wondering what I would do without the inspiration  of her stories and friendship. I wasn’t ready to have her move on. 

In that very moment it dawned on me that not only had she become a dear friend with whom I exchanged cherished recollections, but I had also become one of her students who looked forward to attending class with her. She taught me so much about life but especially how to enjoy not knowing all the answers. In Mary’s eyes each new question was an opportunity to begin a journey into discovering something unexplored. “What a gift it is for us, dear to learn how to journey into the unknown and then return with a treasure that will change our lives forever.”

Thoughtful teacher that she was, Mary had already anticipated these feelings of loss for both of us. “Would you mind if I wrote to you, dear? It seems as though I’m remembering something new each day. Writing it down helps make me stronger somehow, and knowing that you’ll be reading it will help me feel close to you. It will also be a wonderful way for us to continue sharing our stories. Don’t you agree?

As her student and friend I was honored to continue this tradition of our stories. And with her generous blessing and permission I am equally honored to share the memoirs and insights of this gifted teacher through the pages of this book. It is my hope and belief that these reflections from Mary B will not only endear her to you, but will also awaken you to those other inspiring teachers that have changed your life.

So come now and join the many other students who have sat in this class before you, and read on so that you also may learn to Love Mary B.

Seeds for a Teacher’s Life

April 30, 2000

I hope you are well and enjoying spring. A few weeks ago my health aide drove me back to East Orange, where I lived for many years. We drove through the Branch Brook Park, where I saw hundreds of cherry trees in bloom – and forsythia covering the hillside.

I am happy here in New Jersey with my son, Donald. He retired from teaching school last June. He’s now a vegetarian and wonderful cook, and provides me with excellent food and companionship. 

Life has been good to me, and I have been blessed with many special memories. That reminds me of one when I recently read a community newsletter from The Meadows. I see that on Friday, the residents will be fortunate to be with you for a program called “Awakening the Storyteller.” I can truthfully say that for the first time since I left there a year ago, I wish I could be back for the opportunity.

I remember so well the day you met with the Sewing Sisters in a corner of the club there. You invited us to recall fond memories from our lives, and I found myself telling the story from my childhood of the first baby bonnet I knitted for an unfortunate baby in Pennsylvania.

The mother had the baby’s picture taken wearing a bonnet. The picture won first prize in a local photographer’s contest. A local minister and his wife saw the picture, and in learning of the baby’s dilemma offered to adopt her.

My mother always gave me credit for the photo’s prize because the bonnet was so pretty, and made the baby so cute. Not often does one’s effort reap such a rapid reward.

So I now glow in the memory of our friendship, and I know the group will respond and be rewarded as I once was.

Love Mary B

PS. The baby’s mother was single and severely retarded which created quite a challenge for her, especially at that time in our society. Over the years I have often wondered about that baby’s life and also her mother’s, and whether their paths ever crossed again.

September 13, 2000

The following is a true tale. Before the Civil War, my grandmother, whose name I bear, and my grandfather became acquainted when they were teaching in a school in Johnstown, Pennsylvania.

When the Civil War broke out, my grandfather enlisted in the Army. Because of a back injury that he sustained when he fell out of a tree as a child, he was not deemed fit for active service and was assigned the position of dispatch bearer. This was long before the days of telephones. 

My grandmother, Mary, continued teaching in the local school. One night, at four a.m. really she was awakened by someone calling her name, “Mary! Mary!” Rising, she shook her sister and asked if she had called her, but no. Entering her parent’s room, she awakened them and asked if they had called her. Also no. Puzzled, she went back to bed, still feeling that someone had called her name.

Later when the war was over and my grandfather was released from duty, he told her the following story. One night during the War he was on a train because he was delivering a very important dispatch to a general. When it stopped in Johnstown to take on water, he spoke to the brakeman and told him not to leave because he wanted to take a short stroll near the station.

He walked up to Mary’s house and stood looking up at her window quietly calling her name. It was four o’clock in the morning. If my grandmother had only looked out the window, she would have seen him.

This event which is true ended happily. After the War they married and moved to a nearby town where he opened a corner store and invested his profits in the newly built Pennsylvania Railroad. They had six children, four boys, two girls, one of whom was my mother. She was the one who told me this true story of the power of their love.

Here’s another sweet remembrance of my grandmother. 

One of my favorite recollections of her has to do with how my family celebrated Thanksgiving. We all gathered together with my grandparents at their house, and we not only shared lots of food, but even much more love and laughter.

After one of these dinners when we were so full we couldn’t eat another thing, I recall my grandmother took us children for a walk behind their home. She brought us to a garden laid out in delicate patterns of sculpted hedges. Each step we took revealed another story hidden in the shrubbery. I had never seen anything quite like it before.

As we strolled among these lovely creations we soon found ourselves at the edge of a path leading into the woods. We stopped in our tracks unsure of whether to go any further. Sensing our fear, my grandmother turned to us with a gentle, reassuring smile as she reached out her hand to shepherd us further down the narrow way blanketed in leaves of red, orange and bronze. My grandmother said the birds singing over our heads were wishing us all a Happy Thanksgiving and they had a special gift waiting for us at the end of the trail. 

As we approached it in anticipation, she signaled us to be very quiet so we could see the surprise the birds had prepared for us. And oh, how right she was. As we walked deeper down the shadowed path it suddenly opened into a clearing where we stepped into another world. 

Stretching out as far as we could see in every direction was a glorious multi- colored meadow that seemed to grow right into the sky. There were more hues and shades in the grass, flowers and trees than I had ever seen in my whole life. It was almost as though we were standing inside a rainbow. 

Then just as we were about to explode into laughter and run off into the golden field, Grandmother signaled us to stop as she whispered, “Look, children. Look.”

There in the center of the clearing in dusk’s fading light was a herd of more deer than I had ever seen before or since. They grazed quietly at their own Thanksgiving table while a buck stood at the far end making sure they were safe.

We sat down in stillness at the edge of the field, our eyes focused in awe on this gentle deer family. At one point it seemed as though we were each glowing in the reflection from the field’s brilliance. When we all noticed this light shining on us we became so spellbound that not one of us could speak, which as my grandmother would later say, “That’s the first time ever you’ve been that still. I can’t even remember you were like that when you were sleeping.”

As darkness approached, the buck signaled the rest of them with a flick of his tail, and one by one they followed him to the far end of the meadow where they blended into the shadows. As the head of their family disappeared with them into the woods, ours then signaled us to follow her back on to the trail. We returned home with a story that we would remember forever and share at every Thanksgiving dinner from that day forward.

There are so many other memories that I hold dear about my grandmother but especially one conversation that comforted me when I was young. And now that I am old I truly believe and appreciate those words more than ever.

We were walking through a garden in the quiet of the evening. As I held her hand and felt its warmth, I said, “Oh, Grandma, I hope you’ll never die.” 

She drew me close to her as she looked into my eyes with such love and began to talk about aging and getting tired. “Mary, all will be fine. Death is simply a peaceful sleep. A time to rest. What you and I have will always be, no matter what happens.”

Now all these years later I am so glad that I bear her name and that I was a schoolteacher too. And she was right about what she said because she has been with me ever since.

Love Mary B

November 20, 2000

I have many very happy memories of my mother, but this one in particular has always stayed with me.

I was six years old in the first grade, when my mother realized I was stumbling and falling a lot. She took me to an eye doctor, and after an exam I was fitted with glasses.

As we left his office, my mother said, “You are very lucky to be living in times like these. Years ago no one knew what to do for poor eyesight, and people went blind and couldn’t see at all.” 

So I felt lucky to have my glasses. Years later, my mother told me that she was afraid the children in my class would make fun of me. This was 1914, and no other children were wearing glasses at the time.

One day she asked my teacher, Miss Southwick about the other children’s reactions. Smiling she said that many mothers reported that their child came home from school that day, and asked if they could have glasses just like Mary’s.

There you are – because my mother told me I was fortunate to have glasses, I was proud of them instead of resenting them.

They helped me. She said I would often go to bed with them on and she would later come in and remove them after I had fallen asleep. 

A final story about my glasses. I remember when I started to go out with boys there was one time when I got into a car with my “new date.” He looked over at me and said, “Why don’t you leave your glasses at home?”

“I will,” I said, “and I’ll stay home with them.” And with that I got out of the car, went into the house, and that was the end of that date.

I was fortunate to have a mother who said the right words and gave me so many happy memories.   

Love Mary B

The Joy and Wonder of Children
December 28, 2000

You once asked how long I taught. I figured it out recently. For forty years I taught kindergarten and first grade in New Orleans, New Jersey and Massachusetts. 

I took three years off when Donald was born. When he was five, we moved back to New Jersey from New Orleans. My husband had recently died. I then took graduate courses while teaching, and finally got my Master’s degree in Education. That was such a wonderful accomplishment and made me so proud. 

When I was younger I had wanted to go to art school in New York, but my mother had watched me taking the young children from our neighborhood on picnics and reading to them. She insisted I go to Normal School. It was a teacher’s training school much like a state teacher’s college today. There was no tuition either in those days! 

“It would be better for you, Mary, to learn to teach kindergarten, because you have such a natural loving way with children. Besides this way with your poor eyesight you would never have to correct papers.” Whatever her reasoning it turned out to be a good choice.

I have very many special memories from teaching…the places I lived, the wonderful people I met, and most especially the children.

Love Mary B

January 20, 2001

In 1928, I was student teaching in a second grade class in New Jersey. When I arrived at the school I had a few words of instruction at the dean’s office, was given directions to the classroom and then I was on my own.

When the children came in I introduced myself, and started the day as was customary by asking them to stand and salute the flag. We had just started the words when I felt a ripple of laughter. Then I noticed that the children had all their right hands over their hearts, and I had my right hand in a stiff salute at my forehead.

When the giggles and recitation were over, and they were seated I had a little talk with them about the meaning of the pledge. Why some people placed their hands on their hearts, and why soldiers and sailors saluted.

Sometime in this discussion I must have mentioned the word “cooperation” for I wrote it on the blackboard. Later in the morning the dean came in the back door of the classroom, looked around the room briefly and then left.

After dismissal at the end of the day, I reported to the dean and she said, “I came in to observe you but when I saw that word ‘cooperation’ on the board I knew everything was all right.”

That reminds me of another early teaching story from New Jersey. We used to allow children to bring cupcakes to school on their birthdays. One day when we were celebrating, and the cupcakes were served and everyone had their milk, I asked, “Who would like to say the blessing?”

Tommy raised his hand. When I nodded to him he waited until everyone folded their hands, bowed their heads and he then said in very solemn tones, “I pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America, and to the republic for which it stands.” 

When he finished reciting the entire Pledge, the happy kids opened their eyes and eagerly reached for their cupcakes with not a single word of criticism.

Love Mary B

February 12, 2001

Here are some teaching stories from my days in New Orleans. It’s amazing how all these memories are now coming back to me.

The pictures of flooded areas this past year reminded me of the time a flash flood struck in 1945. I was driving children home from school at lunchtime and the flood stalled our Ford Station wagon. The water rose quite rapidly and I knew I had to get the four children to higher ground. I rolled up my clothes to my hips, and carried them one at a time to a higher level that was dry.

We walked along until we came to a house where the lady of the house said they could stay while I went back to the school for help. I then walked some distance to even higher ground until I reached the main road. There I got a ride back to the school where they then sent out a large bus to pick up the children and bring them home.

My feet became infected by the water which caused something that the doctor called “jungle rot.” It took many days of soaking in a purple disinfectant before my feet were normal again. Who said teaching elementary school wasn’t a challenge?

One more story about driving the school Ford station wagon in New Orleans. One morning I was late because my son’s babysitter was delayed in getting to my house. After I picked up the children I was driving a little too fast to make up for lost time. A policeman stopped me, scolded me and eventually let me go without a ticket. The children never said a word throughout the scolding.

When I arrived at the school I reported the incident to the headmaster. Upon learning I didn’t get a ticket, he said, “Oh, just forget it. I’m sure you won’t let it happen again”

That afternoon when the children got in the car to go home, I drove to a nearby ice cream store and bought them all double ice cream cones. When they looked at me in amazement I said, “That’s for keeping quiet when the policeman stopped and scolded me.” They all just smiled as they happily ate their ice cream.

Those early years with all their many adventures taught me as I much as I taught the children. 

Love Mary B

March 21, 2001

I have been remembering more about my life as a teacher since my last letter. In particular, I recall after I retired as a kindergarten teacher in New Jersey, I then moved to Massachusetts to share a home with my good friend, Iris. I was offered a similar teaching position in a nearby suburban school.

One day a little girl named Beth Anne was brought into my room by a social worker, who explained that the child had never talked. No one knew why, but they wanted me to observe her and to see if she was autistic.

She didn’t speak that whole year, but during the summer school session we had a breakthrough when she spit out some sour milk and yelled, “This milk sucks.”

“Oh, oh,” I thought, “she hasn’t been talking, but this child has been listening.”

When those four weeks of summer school ended, Iris and I were camping on the Cape. I was haunted by this child, and I wrote the enclosed letter to her; although, of course it was to relieve my own concerns.

After school started again, the social worker visited me to hear my opinion about Beth Anne. I then shared this letter with her. No one else has seen it or heard about it since. In clearing out my papers from teaching, I came across it these thirty years later.

I am sending it to you because you have encouraged my writing, and because, somehow I couldn’t bear to just toss it away. You can do that if you wish.

This experience happened thirty years ago. I have no real end to the story except to say that she learned to read and write that next year, and soon became a very normal, happy child. 

She touched my soul in a way I shall never forget.

P.S. I have changed her name to Beth Anne to honor her privacy.

Dear Beth Anne,

You haunt me.

In the kindergarten you were always active, noisy, inattentive, restless. You would never look at me.
Here in the sunlight and peace of my lakeside camp you possess my mind, you pull my heart. In the darkness of my thoughts you stand, staring at me with pleading eyes.

Silent. Still. Shadowed by tragedy. Huddled in trouble. How can I help you? 

We are separated now, but soon we will be together for another school year. Don’t hide in the shadows now. Step forward a little and let me hold you again.

Come out, Beth Anne. The baby of our group. Brush your long golden hair out of your eyes while I sit beside you and we dip our fingers in this paste and pile pretty colored paper on a paper plate. I love you, Beth Anne. 
I don’t mind your smell which causes you to say “Stink.” Is this why you play in the water so much? Is this why you sat directly in front of the sprinkler this summer, soaking your hair, your face? Is this why you came early every morning and splashed in the playground drinking water?
Beth Anne, I don’t mind your language. The day our milk was sour and you wrinkled your nose crying, “This milk sucks,” I was so glad you talked at all.

The day I called your mother on the phone and you, surprised to hear my voice, yelled, “You bum!” I knew how you really meant that. You were delighted.
I don’t mind your chewing gum. I just wish it was your own and not what you find on the streets.
Beth Anne, how was I to know you had been a battered child? Those many black and blue marks weren’t enough to warn a doctor, but a blow on your head that caused a large, water-filled lump soon brought a social worker to your home. Gradually with all that extra attention life began to improve for you and I could begin to see the changes.
Beth Anne, during the following year I watched you so closely. You protected yourself in your own world – watching us, watching us. When you began to repeat our actions in your own space – in your own time, I knew you would make a big step forward.
Soon you began to sing while you pasted or painted. Such sweet music to my ears! You even began to laugh. One happy morning you ran down the hall, pushed open the classroom door and shouted out laughing, “Here I am!” 
Here you are Beth Anne. Indeed, here you are.

How can I help you? How can I free you so your thoughts will be heard? 

How can I release all that music within you? How can I lead you to trust us? 
Don’t go back in the shadows, Beth Anne. Stay here in the sunshine with me. 

What do we want to do together this year? Can I help you emerge from the chaos, the terror of your world? Will we find a way?
Sour milk isn’t the only thing that stinks in this world, Beth Anne. This year I’ll try to make things smell a little sweeter for you.

Love, Mrs. B

May 15, 2001


Thank you for your recent phone call, dear, and especially telling me how much the story of Beth Anne touched you. It always means a lot to me when people understand how important being a teacher is to me.


It brought me back to that period of time when I retired from teaching. Even though it felt like the right decision and I was ready to move on to another part of my life, I have to admit I was feeling a little blue the closer the final week came.

But during that week those sad feelings soon melted away when I began to receive letters and cards from students I hadn’t heard from for years. Their well wishes were so thoughtful and sweet. But it was their stories recalling special moments from our classroom that made such a lasting impression on them that touched me so deeply. 

On my last day when I said goodbye to the children there was a lovely party for me afterwards at the school to celebrate with the other faculty. It was quite sweet with lots of good humor and many kind comments. When it was over I returned to my classroom for a quiet visit by myself. I wanted some time to be alone and reflect on this chapter of my life coming to a close.

I was so glad I did because it reminded me once again how my decision to become a teacher so many years ago was the right one. It also made me appreciate even more those teachers who made such a difference in my life, most especially my grandmother. She was so wise and caring in ways beyond measure.

As I sat at my desk for the last time I felt as though I were watching a river of lovely memories float by. It brought back so many tender feelings, such as the delight in watching a child read for the first time or learning how to count numbers. 

Also I loved the wonder on their faces which was so priceless when we took out our classroom globe and looked at the many countries and oceans surrounding them. I would often tell the children stories about some of the places I had visited, and they would ask questions about the people and animals that lived there. 

But what I enjoyed most was when they located where they lived on the map. I would chuckle to myself as I imagined them running home after school that day to tell their parents about what they had discovered, almost like one of the ancient explorers.

For me it was so wonderful to be there when a child learned something new, almost as though they had climbed to the top of a steep hill where they could see an uncharted world opening up to them for the first time. I knew that moment would stay with them for the rest of their lives, and to be able to witness it was my reward for all our hard work.

I remember how show and tell time in the early grades was something each of the children loved to do because they could share with others what meant so much to them. In many ways I think that is the heart of good teaching when you can help students awaken to something new, and they can then tell others about it. In that moment they experience so much pleasure and pride in their discovery they almost sparkle. And I think that sense of joy feels just as rich whether they’re in grade school, high school, college or beyond.

During my years in teaching I attended several education conferences, and met many other teachers who loved to discuss new methods and techniques in helping students achieve. I learned something from all of them but the ones I remember most were those who glowed when they spoke about the beauty of children discovering and sharing with each other. 

In many ways that’s what took place on that day with Beth Anne when she ran down the hall and burst into my classroom with such joy shouting out, “Here I am.” Maybe that’s what happens to all of us when we learn something new. We are overflowing with what we’ve learned about the subject, but even more so about ourselves. 

It was so touching to realize that on my last day of teaching one of my favorite memories turned out to be a lost, frightened girl who showed us all the lesson of joy in finding her voice. For her and those many other children, too many to count, I am so grateful. They will always be with me.


Love Mary B

Lessons Beyond the Classroom
June 20, 2001

Please accept this small donation in memory of Iris, who will be gone three years in July. She was a wonderful friend to so many. She was also generous with her time and service to others. I remember that she spoke so highly of The Girls Center, and how it touched so many young people’s lives. She would be pleased to know that she is helping them to grow and succeed. 

I also remember how she loved to entertain. Often times because of her religious education work she would have gatherings of ministers and other teachers at our home.

Iris loved to bake for these occasions, and her specialty was a pecan pie that was unbelievable. One time at dinner, a lawyer guest took one bite of her pie, put down his fork, and said, “Mmmmmm! My God!” Since all our other guests were ministers, this was very effective.

I also find myself remembering her strong sense of life, even at the end. I recall when she was confined to a nearby rehabilitation center after she had been released from the hospital. 

In those last days of her life, she always found a way to sneak out of the center and come back to our little home. Five times in three days. The staff finally learned their lesson and let her spend her last days at home with me and with Katie, her dog. 

You know the word closure that is used so much these days.  I have always resented that word. But this past week I think I’ve reached a sense of completion in grieving Iris. I know she’ll always be with me. My daughter-in-law recently told me she had a dream about her. In the dream, she was sitting in a wheelchair looking very content and happy. I can picture that so clearly, and it makes me smile. Such a lovely scene.

I believe that everything is RIGHT now, and I am comforted and eased. I truly feel at peace.

Love Mary B

August 27, 2001

The season is changing here at our summer place in Lake Tupper, New York. Nights are colder, the leaves are turning and falling, and the bears are making daily visits looking for food. We plan to leave on Tuesday, Sept. 11, if New Jersey has cooled off. 

You don’t have to read the following episode, but I had to write it. Last week, a sudden flare in the night sky startled me. It took a moment before I realized the vacationers next door had shot off fireworks. 

Panic swept through me. Every part of my body seemed on fire with fear. When I later went to bed, I remembered the first time I had known terror. 

I was six years old. It must have been on a Saturday, for we were home from school. My mother explained she had some work to do upstairs, and put me in charge of watching my baby sister.

The baby was placed in a carriage, and I was sitting on a chair in our foyer. It was a large bright room, and I sat beneath a beautiful stained glass lamp suspended from the ceiling. The baby was asleep, and I felt quite proud of being in charge of her. 

Suddenly the front door burst open, and my older brother, Warren, who was twelve, came running in with his friend, Timothy,.. who was carrying a gun, a long rifle. 

When my mother heard them she came down from the second floor to the turn of the stairs, and in a highly agitated voice yelled for Timothy to take his gun home, “Right away!”

“Oh Mama,” Warren yelled, “don’t be so fussy – this is a swell gun, and it isn’t loaded. See?” And with that he grabbed the gun, aimed it at the light fixture over my head, and then shot it. 

The shot wasn’t loud. The breaking glass fell quietly over me. 

The noise I heard was my mother screaming as she ran down the stairs, grabbed the gun, opened the door, and threw the gun down the porch steps to the pavement below. All the time, she was screaming, “Get out, get out! Never ever come back here again!”

Timothy was so ashamed as he ran past her, and then she slammed the door shut behind him. But Warren was wild. His face was red as fire, and his arms were stiff with rage. He screamed at my mother, yelling that she had no right to treat his friend like that. “How can I have friends if you’re going to throw them out of the house?” On and on he screamed and finally ran through the kitchen and out into the yard.

Then, and only then, did my mother examine the baby, who had slept through all of this. Being relieved that the baby was safe, she finally turned to me and carefully began to pick the pieces of glass from my hair, my clothes and the chair.

It wasn’t the noise of the gun, or even the shattering of the glass that terrified me. It was my mother’s frantic anger, and the desperate verbal thrashing by my brother.

Now all of this happened when I was six. I’m 93 now, so that’s 87 years that have passed. All of those years that episode has been buried in my memory and then one night          

an exploding light in the sky brought it all back, as if it were yesterday.

Perhaps now I can forget it and let it go. It’s time…it’s time.

Love Mary B

September 18, 2001

That was such a terrible day last week, wasn’t it? 
Donald and I left the Adirondacks on the morning of September eleventh to drive home to New Jersey. We drove the whole day taking our time, but we didn’t listen to a radio. We had no idea what was taking place until we got home. 

Then we could see it from the end of our street, across the river. A huge, dark billowing cloud from New York City. What a terrible time for us all. 

Over the next few days, many of the houses in our neighborhood put out flags in memory. It reminded me of my grandmother telling me about the time that President Lincoln was assassinated, and what a great tragedy it was for the country at the time. She remembered people putting black cloths and bunting on their homes. She also remembered that if people didn’t have black cloth hanging their houses were stoned.

There are times I think people’s religions and beliefs are such a horrible excuse for their behavior.

Sometimes I think that I have lived long enough so I can be a go-between from the past times to now. And during times like this, I like to remember something that has helped me over the years: be brave even if you aren’t. No one else can tell the difference anyway.

I wish there was so more I could say at a time like this, but sometimes words have such little meaning. 

But please take good care of yourself and your family now, dear.                                                               

Love Mary B

December 20, 2001


A blessed Christmas to you and Pat and all your family and loved ones. I’m sorry I haven’t written for a while, but I’m still feeling the echoes of what happened in September. I can’t imagine any of us will ever forget that day. 

I continue to feel so much sorrow for all the families of those who were lost. I don’t think I will ever be able to understand how and why we continue to hurt one another the way we do. 

This has felt like an unusually cold winter so far. Colder than any I can recall for a long time. In the midst of this bleak season I recall a special memory that gives me some hope, and I’d like to share it with you.

It was years ago, almost Christmas time. Our family had gathered at my brother’s home for an early dinner. We were all looking forward to attending a Christmas pageant at the nearby Methodist church. All except Tommy, the five year-old son of my nephew. He wanted to stay home and play with his toys near the Christmas tree.


“You’ll love it, Tommy” encouraged my niece, Gwen. “It will be outside on the lawn of the church. They will have live animals like the ones who were there when Jesus was born. A real live cow, two little lambs and even a donkey.


“I’m going to be dressed like Mary, Jesus’ mother, and I’ll be sitting by the manger where he slept. You’ll really like it, Tommy,” she concluded while hugging him.


And so he came along, although it was not his first choice of where he wanted to be. When we arrived at the church we all looked up into the clear night sky that was filled with a million stars. It was so peaceful and just what we all needed. 

Because we were quite early we had no problem finding chairs in the front row on the lawn. We could each see the beauty of the whole manger scene laid out before us.


I became so absorbed looking around I soon realized that Tommy had left my side and was wandering around the grounds looking at the animals. I stood up to get him, but the choir entered at that moment and I had to stay put. 

As I thought more about it, I realized that I had nothing to be concerned about. The presence of a little child seemed very appropriate. As Tommy walked along the decorations he soon approached the manger. He stood very still looking at the scene. Then he drew closer to it and leaned over as he touched the beautiful child figurine lying on its back with arms extended.

All of a sudden Tommy stepped back and turned to his mother by the crib. She hugged him as he turned looking in my direction. I hurried over to him and we returned to my seat where he climbed on to my lap, and held me.

He seemed tense. “What’s wrong, Tommy?” He cuddled up closer to me as he whispered in a sad voice, “Oh, Mary, the little baby Jesus is frozen stiff.”

As I hugged him while trying to comfort him I said, “It’s too cold for a real baby tonight, Tommy. That’s just a doll instead.” As he looked up at me, he seemed relieved.

I never forgot that moment, and now in the midst of these tragic times it re-visits me once again. My hope for us all is that our love isn’t frozen in a manger tonight. 

May we remember to share our love’s warmth with all children and with each other, especially now when we are most in need of it.

Love Mary B

January 21, 2002                                                                                   

It’s Martin Luther King Day, and I re-live my contact with him.

During the early summer of 1958, Iris and a friend were driving to Purdue University, where they were going to teach religious education classes to church youth educators. I rode along with them, and decided to take the course myself. Donald was a teenager at the time, and some of the courses sounded helpful.

Every morning early we would walk across the beautiful campus to a morning service in the chapel. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. was the preacher, and his sermons were very thought provoking and very strengthening. He was such an inspiring teacher for us.

I don’t remember much about the courses I took regarding teenagers, but I have never forgotten my brief but blessed contact with that dear man.

Driving home at the end of the week, we stayed at a motel on the shores of Lake Erie.  We read in the local paper that Sputnik, the Russian satellite, would orbit our sky that night at 10:15 p.m.

That night we sat out in the dark, facing the northern sky. Sure enough at 10:15, a brilliant flash from the east rose high in an orbit and a few seconds later was gone.

All right then – our world, as we had known it, was changing. Scientific advances in Russia affected the whole world, while here in America racial tensions began to increase. We were to see many effects from both experiences, and see them soon.

Back home after the summer, Iris and I joined a group of ministers and lawyers from the NAACP. We met often over the next several years, knowing that a great change was coming. Our hope was to be able to contribute in some positive way.

But then a few years later in 1968, Martin Luther King, Jr. was killed. Such a senseless tragedy.  

My principal wanted to hold a memorial service for him in our large auditorium.              I pleaded with him to let me have a service in the kindergarten for the little children.        I told him I had known Dr. King and would like to conduct my own service.

He agreed and he came in to join us. I had a picture of Dr. King displayed with black cloth around the frame. The children sat in a circle. I told them that I had known him and that he had little children like them and taught them to be kind to one another. After we shared more stories about him, we all stood in a big circle holding hands and sang, “We Shall Overcome.”

I am glad I had the opportunity to be with Dr. King. He strengthened me especially when life’s challenges presented themselves. And in times like these that we are experiencing now, he has a message of hope to strengthen us all.

So let us cherish the memory of him and those other blessed people from our lives who teach us our most valuable lessons. 

Remember, darling we are the shelter of each other, and in each other we will flourish and grow. 

Love, Mary B  

The End

Reflection
Over the years whenever I make a presentation to audiences about Mary B, people often inquire about whether she is still alive. My answer is a very definitive yes. She lives on in those students she awakened through teaching them the alphabet, their numbers, their place in the world and most importantly about sharing their gifts with each other. 


Then as I am about to conclude my remarks, I can hear Mary B whisper in my ear, “Let them also know, darling, I’m very much alive when each person celebrates those gifted teachers from their own lives. The ones who taught them to rejoice in their learning and to proclaim, ‘Here I am.’”


Thank you, Mary B.


Love,

Alan O

Biographical Notes

Mary B was an elementary school teacher for over forty years in New Orleans, New Jersey and Massachusetts. During this time she was recognized as a source of learning, creativity and joy not only for children but also for parents, teachers and administrators as well.

In addition, Mary B was a community organizer and compassionate activist for children and elders, as well as disenfranchised members of society. In her retirement years she founded a service group of elders called The Sewing Sisters who created clothes for children and families in need. She has touched the hearts and souls of countless people with her life and lessons. 

Alan O’Hare is a university educator and artistic director of Life Story Theatre. He has written, directed and performed in over twenty plays. At his roots, Alan is a seanchie, a Celtic storyteller who celebrates the mysteries and miracles of people and communities.  He performs these stories regionally and nationally, as well as celebrating the art of teaching through “Love Mary B.”

Alan is also co-founder of The Girls Center, a program celebrating the voices and visions of girls and women, that has been awarded two commendations from The White House and the Daily Points of Light Foundation. In addition it has received recognition from Senators Kennedy and Kerry, as well as the Massachusetts Governor’s Office and State Legislature.  

A Visit from Mary B

If you enjoyed meeting Mary B, she would love to come visit you in your school, 

university or community.
“Love Mary B: A Teacher’s Life” has been adapted as a one-woman theatrical performance with award winning actress, Barbara Bourgeois. Audiences at universities, schools, conferences and communities have responded to this inspiring play with great acclaim.

If you would like further information on how to bring Mary B to your community or organization, please contact Alan O’Hare at Life Story Theatre at 781-793-0084 or at bridges95@aol.com
Your purchase of the book or performance will support the mission and programs of Life Story Theatre, Inc., a non-profit organization.


To learn more about our other programs that celebrate the lives and gifts of individuals and communities throughout the world, please visit our website at www.lifestorytheatre.org 

Thank you.
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